Maryland Commission on Environmental Justice & Sustainable Communities (CEJSC) Meeting

Annual Commissioner’s Retreat, July 24th, 9:30 a.m. to 3 p.m.

Johns Hopkins University
In Attendance

· Commissioners: Delora Sanchez, Lisa Nissley, Rebecca Rehr, Karen Forbes, Arabia Davis, Jennifer Peterson, Scot Spencer, Caroline Varney-Alvarado, Jennifer Bevan-Dangel, Calvin Ball, Robin Underwood, Clifford Mitchell, Andrew Fellows
· Speakers: Ben Stutz, Davis Bookhart, Marie Grant

· Participants: Nancy Servatius, Kerri Morrison, Marisa Schuler


Introductions: 

The retreat began with introductions from everyone who was in attendance. 

Greetings: Ben Stutz, Policy Director, Office of the Lt. Governor:

Ben Stutz greeted the Commission and spoke about the efforts of the Governor and Lieutenant Governor to reform health care and improve health care access for all Marylanders. For example, the Lt. Governor has worked on addressing the instance of crime diseases, which are more prevalent in minority communities and underserved communities. The Lt. Governor created the Maryland Health Quality and Cost Council Health Disparities Workgroup to consider ways to address health disparities and disease prevention. 

The workgroup led to legislation creating Health Enterprise Zones (HEZs). The HEZ program is an innovative approach to addressing health care disparities and chronic diseases, allowing communities to come together and tell the government how they would like to use grants to address health care issues. $4 million was approved by the legislation to create the HEZs, and the Lt. Governor’s office envisions that two to four zones will be established by December. The HEZ is a three year pilot program. Applications will need to plan out how the funds will be used each year. The most successful applications will be sustainable beyond the funding. The Lt. Governor is holding public forums on HEZs. Scheduled forums included locations in Western Maryland, Baltimore City, Prince George’s County, Montgomery County and the Eastern Shore. Through these forums, the Lt. Governor’s Office hopes to get feedback and understand what health issues the communities are facing. 

Scot Spencer asked if the intent of the public forums is to gather information to help design the application.

Ben Stutz replied yes and that the Lt. Governor’s website has a mapping tool so communities can see by zip code what health issues they are facing. An example of a suggestion from the public forums was looking at the percentage of free and reduced meals as an indicator. The Lt. Governor’s Office has received 50-75 written comments in addition to the public forums.

Lisa Nissley mentioned that the Commission submitted comments.

Ben Stutz thanked the Commission and offered both his and the Lt. Governor’s help.

Greetings: Davis Bookhart, Director of Sustainability, Johns Hopkins University:

Davis Bookhart greeted the Commission and welcomed them to Johns Hopkins University (JHU). He talked about the sustainability initiatives on campus. JHU’s sustainability goals include only using enough energy that can be replenished on a natural basis and generating zero waste. JHU seeks to embed sustainability into the decision making and planning of all aspects of the University. 

Andrew Fellows asked if Davis knows of any other academic institutions that are leaders in sustainability.

Davis replied that the most sustainable academic institutions have really adopted sustainability and that size, prestige, or being private or public doesn’t matter. For example, some community colleges have made more advances than large institutions. Sustainability has more to do with how the leadership embraces the idea. A policy can be put in place, but if people do not understand it or can’t back it up, it won’t be successful. An example is how JHU pushes contractors to try new sustainable technologies by sharing the risk. 

Andrew asked if JHU has partnerships with the city.

Davis pointed out that he and Scot Spencer are on the Baltimore Commission on Sustainability. JHU also has a program in which students are trained to do systems audits of buildings for nonprofits. The program is in its third or fourth year.

Andrew asked if Davis is in charge of this campus or the whole university.

Davis replied that he is in charge of sustainability for the entire university, although only property that JHU owns. For example, he is not in charge of sustainability internationally.

Scot asked if JHU’s sustainability efforts extend to procurement practices.

Davis replied that this is absolutely true and one of the president’s top priorities is to incentivize local procurement.

Caroline Varney-Alvarado asked if JHU purchases offsets for emissions.

Davis replied no, JHU needs to make its own footprint sustainable. Purchasing offsets may be cheaper, but it says that it is okay to continue current practices instead of improving.

Jennifer Bevan-Dangel noted that she attended JHU and during her time there, there was a strong anti-sustainability culture. She asked if this has changed.

Davis noted that seven years ago when he first began working at JHU, building at LEED building was a big deal, but today it is expected. He replied that the mindset is changing, including in students. A few years ago, the environmentally active students were a distinct group, but now almost all the students have some level of environmental awareness. He sees this when his office hires interns from a wide variety of majors.

Councilman Calvin Ball noted that JHU’s perspective of sustainability goes beyond the environment. He asked how JHU engages in economic development and addresses challenges in the surrounding area.

Davis admitted that up until the last ten years, JHU was probably not as good of a neighbor as it could have been. In the past, resources at JHU were available to the community, but not advertised. Now this is changing. The president is pushing to make sure all contracts are more inclusive. JHU has invested money in the Center for Social Concern, which has grown in size and gets students to work and volunteer in the community. 

Calvin asked how JHU could play a role in EJ. He noted that injustices are often seen in communities with disparities. 

Davis replied that the academic role of the institution can probably make the most difference. For example, the School of Public Health is trying to address issues here in city: local food, health in different populations, testing of materials and soils. JHU can take the research and put it to practical use. 

Jennifer Bevan-Dangel noted that the big issue on campus when she attended was living wage. She asked if that has changed.       

Davis replied that the relationship between the administration and working personnel has greatly improved.

Presentation: Implementation of Health Enterprise Zones, Marie Grant, Director of DHMH Office of Government Affairs:

Marie Grant greeted the Commission and introduced herself. She then presented on HEZs and the Maryland Health Improvement and Disparities Reduction Act. She explained the legislation was the result of a workgroup on the issue, and the money committed to the project by the General Assembly and the Governor shows how committed they are to this issue. 

The purpose of the HEZs is to target state resources, improve health care outcomes in underserved communities and reduce health care costs. To become an HEZ, communities must: constitute a continuous geographical area; demonstrate evidence of economic disparities and poor health outcomes; be small enough for the grant to have some influence; but large enough to measure the effects. The Department of Health and Mental Hygiene (DHMH) is encouraging applications that reflect inclusion, participation and incorporate the State Health Improvement Process (SHIP, dhmh.maryland.gov/ship). In addition to grants, the legislation also sets up a framework to provide incentives to providers, which will be determined by the local organizations. 

There is an internal steering committee led by the Lt. Governor and the Secretary of DHMH, with assistance from health disparities advocates, to guide implementation of the legislation.  There are three stages of implementation. The first is the public comment process, which closed on Friday, July 20th. The committee will be reviewing the comments and the application process is expected to begin in November. The comments were on the suggested eligibility threshold criteria and potential incentives and benefits beyond the legislation. Marie pointed out that even though the comment period is over, the Committee is always open to feedback.

The proposed eligibility criteria suggested identifying communities by zip code (one or multiple zip codes) because it is a well defined geographic area and easy to gather data from. The suggested population is at least 5,000, and economic disadvantage is proposed to be determined by Medicaid enrollment rate and WIC participation. GIS maps on the website show a variety of health factors in different zip codes.

Jennifer Bevan-Dangel asked if anyone has studied whether the different variables such as WIC participation, zipcode, Medicaid enrollment, etc - were overlapping in a way that showed certain communities were impacted by all these factors, or if they were coming up with scattershot targeting. 
Marie was not sure, but noted she observed a lot of overlap. She continued with the presentation. The proposed principles for selecting HEZs was also up for comment. The proposed principles are purpose, description of need, identifying specific diseases and measureable goals, strategies to meet goals, cultural competence of strategies, balance between community-based approaches and provider incentives, coalition, collaborations between health and community partners and a detailed management plan. 

Delora Sanchez noted that it’s important to consider how to get in touch with and determine who the partners should be in a coalition. At one of forums, mixers were suggested. Delora asked if there were any other strategies for getting people together to build strong coalitions. 

Marie replied that yes, having mixers to bring stakeholders together is an option. Another suggestion is to contact the local health improvement coalition. 

Jennifer Peterson noted that in some areas, part of the problem is that there is no coalition. She asked if there are resources to help communities through the application process.

Marie replied that once the process begins, DHMH will start putting out more information.

Calvin asked who will be reviewing the applications.

Marie replied that Community Health Resources will be looking at the applications. 

Calvin expressed his concern over the communities most in need. He asked if DHMH has considered looking at every zip code and picking five that are the lowest in every health indicator category and creating HEZs in those communities.

Marie said she will take that suggestion back to the Committee. She clarified that the goal of the program is not only to identify these communities, but to have the communities develop plans. This is a pilot program and won’t address all the problems in the state.

Calvin noted that before he was a councilmember he was a community organizer, and even though the community recognized the challenges, it was hard to know what to do about them. The community received a grant, part of which included instruction. He noted that those communities most in need may not have the infrastructure or skills necessary to apply for or implement the HEZs. He asked if the Committee has considered picking a few communities to help.

Marie responded that she will take those comments back to the Committee and reiterated that the goal of the program is for communities to build their own strategy, have measureable outcomes, and get started relatively quickly.

Calvin commended the HEZs, but noted that if the communities with the greatest need are targeted, health outcomes for the entire state may improve dramatically. 

Marie replied that the Affordable Health Care Act addresses issues of health care access and acknowledged that there are other problems as well. 

Scot referred back to the highly successful Harlem Children’s Zone initiative, saying they basically set the standard for changing outcomes for a community. He stressed the need to find the communities that were most “ripe and ready” for change to make the HEZ program most effective. He suggested the development of some type of evaluation matrix to set tracking mechanisms so that the program could improve over the course of time.

Marie replied that she appreciated the comments and will take them back to the Committee.

Caroline Varney-Alvarado asked if spending the money on something that is affecting health, but is not the actual delivery of healthcare, will be acceptable, such as remediation, the location of a toxic dump, etc.

Marie explained that the legislation is pretty broad but must target a specific disease or health care disparity. If a community came forward and said remediation would be most helpful to addressing a specific disease, for example, then it would be considered. The legislation doesn’t limit funds in that way. 

Jennifer Bevan-Dangel asked if a tax credit would be accounted against the $4 million.

Marie replied yes. 
Marie moved onto to discus the proposed HEZ selection principles. She discussed HEZ initiatives to address cultural competence, sustainability and collaboration with other stakeholders. As she mentioned earlier, she spoke again about the specific incentives the grant funding included for health care providers, like dental services. When seeking feedback, Marie said they specifically asked about what other communities would like to see. She mentioned other pieces of legislation that address disparities, and concluded by giving her email address, encouraging the commissioners to send her any questions, comments or suggestions. 

Andrew Fellows asked Marie to speak about cultural competence.

Marie replied that cultural competence is not a DHMH construction, but an academic and stakeholder movement. Sometimes there are health disparities because not all health care providers work well with all populations. 

Andrew noted that it seems like most of the money will go to health care providers and moving those providers into areas where they are needed the most, which may not address some issues. 

Marie clarified that it will up to the local community what to bring forth their issues, and that there is a lot of money available. 

Rebecca Rehr further explained cultural competence. Sometimes certain cultures have eating or medical habits that are not the norm. Rather than blaming medical problems on these habits, cultural competent medical professionals understand the reason behind these habits and incorporate them into a health plan, instead of imposing western medicine on a population. 

Andrew asked if that meant competency is referring to the provider rather than the community.

There was general agreement that this was true.

Andrew noted that there are communities where a lot of facilities are emitting carcinogens and focusing on the health practices of the community may be missing the whole picture. 

Discussion: Goals and Objectives for CEJSC involvement with HEZ:
Rebecca summarized the HEZ comments she submitted to DHMH on behalf of the Commission. The comments suggested that the HEZs incorporate environmental health with an emphasis on health disparities. By this she means the commission of course focuses on social determinants, but also the environmental determinants, like where you live and how that affects your health. The commission is working on developing some synergy between HEZ and health tracking, using maps. There were also comments on the use of zip codes and a population of at least 5,000 as eligibility requirements. Communities do not necessarily define themselves by zip code and the combination between at 5,000 people and zip codes may exclude less densely populated areas or force together zip codes that aren’t a community. The comments included incorporating the EJ framework into the HEZ framework. Rebecca noted that it is encouraging that the funds can be used towards something other than bringing in physicians, like developing a community center or grocery store. She believes that incorporating environmental health initiatives will make the health enterprise zones more efficient 

Marie noted that one of the proposed principles for evaluation is a balance between incentives. HEZs aren’t just about providers, they’re about using whatever strategies the community thinks will improve health outcomes, like community gardens.

Rebecca asked if the Committee is looking for any overlap with that program (doesn’t name program). She also asked if applications that included a group of 5,000 within a zip code would be accepted.

Marie replied that the zip code and 5,000 minimum population were both up for comment, so after review the Committee would see if they make sense. 

Rebecca asked if the Committee considered using the census track for eligibility.

Marie replied that they did look at census track, but the zip codes seemed to make sense since they are better geographically defined and data is more readily available.

Rebecca noted that there is a lot of criticism of using zip codes since they are a postal designation, but also noted that people do not generally know what census track they live in. 

Scot noted that the City has community statistical areas. 

Calvin asked Marie to comment more on how health data, such as low birth weight data,  is being used to identify HEZ.
Marie replied that they planned to float the threshold eligibility criteria. Criteria would be for economic disadvantage, like WIC numbers, and poor health outcomes, like low birth weight. She said that these should be the thresholds of what a zone should be. They start to define the geographic areas. But she points out that those are floating criteria.

Calvin posed a hypothetical applicant pool of 10 communities that are in relatively good economic shape. He asked if the Committee would say that none of those communities meets the minimum threshold or choose the five communities with the most economic disadvantage out of those 10. He noted that the thresholds seemed relevant to who applies. 

Marie replied that the Committee is proposing that communities must meet a minimum economic threshold to apply. If an area in good shape applies, the Committee wouldn’t consider the application.

Calvin noted that they may not receive enough applications.

Marie said She said the goal of the eligibility criteria is to screen out the wealthiest communities, but also be loose enough to allow broader areas of economic variability to apply.

Calvin asked what would happen if the community was wrong in what they are proposing, like destroying a hospital because the community doesn’t want to be near sick people. He noted his experiences with communities that come up with bad solutions, get tunnel vision, or refuse to introduce something that could be helpful.

Marie replied that in the evaluation criteria, the Committee will be looking to make sure the strategies fit the outcomes. This is not to forestall innovation, but to make sure the strategies make sense. She thought that if there is a lot of stakeholder buy in, there will be appropriate solutions.

Calvin noted that he hopes DHMH will offer suggestions to the communities. 

Andy noted that he hopes the state develops a response to the communities that do not receive funding, following up on all the applicants.  

Scot noted how the HEZs are trying to stretch the traditional approach to health outcomes by recognizing other solutions such as parks, green spaces and cleaner running buses. Also, partnerships could extend beyond the traditional health agency route into planning departments, transportation agencies, and others to solve a community-identified issue. 

Marie commented that thinking big about public health is what we’re going to see.

Scot pointed out that Marie mentioned an internal steering committee that will function to guide the applicants. He asked who will monitor this program over time.

Marie said she believes there will be an annual report requirement in addition to a final report, but she would get back to the Commission with a definitive answer. She said that the Committee hopes that the applicants will provide plans for evaluation, monitoring and reporting, as required in the application. She asked if the Commission would like to stay involved in this process.

Andy hoped that it will be kept in mind to involve the Commission, particularly during the application process and potential follow up on communities that are not funded.

Marie said she would take those comments back. 

Jennifer Peterson asked if there will be an opportunity for comment once the communities are selected. She noted that some of the criteria are objective.

Marie said she would get back to the Commission about that issue. She knows there will be a report to the General Assembly on the applicants, but she wasn’t sure if there is a public comment period.

Jennifer Bevan-Dangel commented that public commenting could become a political issue depending on which locations are chosen. She suggested opening the selected communities to suggestion and having a small group recommend the comments. 

Jennifer Peterson noted that it depends on the communities chosen.

Rebecca suggested publishing the applications so that the ideas one community generates could be used by other communities. 

Rebecca noted that if one community comes up with a plan, other communities shouldn’t be deprived of using that plan.

Calvin commented the Howard County Council will sometimes reject applications that repeat each year in favor of innovative plans.

Marisa Schuler of MDE asked how the Committee is deciding the allocation of funds over the three years.

Marie clarified that the $4 million the program was given by the General Assembly is for FY 2013. The money will be split between two to four communities and how the money is split will depend on the plans put forward.

Andy asked if there could potentially be $4 million each year for the program.

Karen asked if there will be new applications and new communities chosen each year.

Marie replied no, additional funds will be reinvested in the same communities.

Caroline asked if the plans will have to take into account funding fluctuations.

Delora commented that the same question came up at one of the forums. If a community is awarded the grant money, they will have to create a sustainable plan for the out years in which funding won’t be available. The communities will also have to factor in things such as loan repayment as part of the application.

Scot commented that a federal program, Strong City Strong Communities, decided the best method of community development was to provide teams of federal agency personnel to work with the communities, “hand in glove.” He asked if working with state agencies would be a potential benefit for an HEZ. He believes that it’s not an issue of funding, it’s using the expertise that already exist in the agency to help face policy and regulatory barriers that money alone won’t be able to solve.

Marie replied that this is a great suggestion for the additional benefits the state can provide.

Scot wrapped up by saying that the Commission would like to work with Marie and her agency down the road. He said everyone would definitely like to commit to working in partnership to help fulfill the agenda.

Robin echoed that MDOT would help with an initiative like this.

Review: CEJSC Rules of Engagement & Review of the Commission’s Charge:
Scot commented that making recommendations on and discussing the HEZs fulfills Parts 1 and 2 of the Commission’s charge. The Commission has also been working with CEHPAC, which is another part of the charge. He noted that there is the potential for conflict during the Commission’s proceedings and that the Commissioners should be respectful of each other. He also suggested that the Commissioners should come prepared with research and a solution, not just an identification of the problem.

Review: CEJSC Annual Report:
Lisa provided a summary of what will be included in the Annual Report. The report will include the new operating techniques used by the Commission to be more efficient and what the Commission has accomplished in the last year. These accomplishments are: advising MDE on outreach, commenting on PlanMaryland, efforts to reach out to the community, meeting with CEHPAC, online calls on the Waste Energy Report, offline agency coordination, including EJ language in comp plans, presentations on Title VI and discussion of legislation. Lisa noted the list includes more substantive actions than in past years and the annual report should be done by the end of the first week of August.

Scot noted that working with academic institutions has been a great stride forward and an example of the Commission’s expanding network. He commented that the work Rebecca is doing with Dr. Wilson could be considered the intelligence and operational arm of the Commission. He noted they are providing data to help the Commission be more informed in the policy and practice recommendations.

Presentation: Commissions as an Effective Way to Move Environmental Justice Forward on the State Level, Rebecca Rehr, CEJSC Member:
Rebecca summarized the paper she is writing for publication on environmental justice commissions at the state level. The purpose of her paper is to inform the work the CEJSC does so that she can present the framework of the Commission to other states, so they can form similar ones. She thanked all the Commissioners that participated in her work for the paper. Rebecca commented that any new information discussed at the retreat would be included in the paper. Rebecca then discussed the results of the paper. Most of the Commissioners had similar responses to her interview questions, which Rebecca noted meant everyone is on the same page. For example, many of the Commissioners said the business and academic outreaches were very successful, but almost none of the Commissioners were satisfied with the current flow of the Commission, thinking it could change for the better. 

Rebecca noted that her results show that participating in the Commission has been a good experience for each Commissioner, but their charge is not to educate the Commissioners. The Commission does a good job communicating amongst its members, but perhaps falls short in following up. She said EJ Commissioners may be sharing with select people at work, but it is necessary to expand the Commission’s network to inform more people. Common suggestions were setting priorities for each year, selecting annual themes complete with three action items and submitting more comments. Rebecca concluded that the structure of the Commission allows the Commissioners to talk about a variety of issues, but that means that less gets done, especially considering that everyone is volunteering here and has full time jobs. She suggested that with a more targeted approach, picking a charge, the Commission could be more effective.

Robin commented that the Commission could get suggestions from similar Commissions in other states. Robin also commented that since some of the Commissioners represent state agencies, if the Secretary of an agency doesn’t sign off on a comment, the Commissioner would not be able to participate.

Jennifer Peterson noted that the Commission doesn’t submit any comments until everyone agrees to them.

Scot noted that in the past, the Commission doesn’t take a position on bills, it only points out gaps in Environmental Justice. The Commission is used as an advocacy opportunity.

Jennifer Peterson asked if all the Commissioners have to agree on a comment for it to be submitted.

Scot replied that the Commission has not done any voting, but has also not supported or opposed any legislation. He said that sometimes comments are submitted by smaller groups of Commissioners, and that he himself has done it before. 

Andy noted that he’s never brought anything before the city on behalf of the group, and that it’s different for each Commissioner.

Lisa noted that she felt a little differently than Robin, but that this probably reflects the differences between state agencies. She commented that MDE doesn’t have as many conflicting opinions because it is a smaller agency and its mission is more conducive to agreement. She’s never been told “no” concerning EJ issues.

Calvin noted that lately his focus has been on budgetary issues and not EJ.

Andy commented that the legislative members of the Commission, Delegate Bobo and Senator Ferguson, could potentially be legislative leaders on environmental justice.

Lisa said the Commission provided more testimony on legislative matters in other years. The testimony given by the Commission in past years reflected the conversations of the Commission and wasn’t controversial. The testimony pointed out how incorporating environmental justice could improve legislation. 

Calvin suggested giving more testimony like this.

Scot noted that this past year, the Commission made a decision not to testify.

Lisa noted that in the brainstorming session later, legislation would be one of the topics. 

Andy noted that there has been little progress so far in identifying and measuring progress in specific communities, but the HEZ legislation could help. Andy commented that the Commission had begun a process to identify EJ communities and asked what happened with that, especially considering the objective criteria is so useful.

Rebecca said the only person who had responded was Dr. Dabney. She said that when the Commission was new, there were working groups that came up with some criteria, but that it got folded into the environmental health and tracking network. She said the issue goes with the previously discussed one about the Commissioner’s lack of follow up: there was a lot of enthusiasm, but the criteria didn’t end up in any sort of sustainable program within the Commission.

Andy asked why that happened. Did the Commission decide that project would be too difficult, or that the Commission wasn’t the right vehicle for the project? He noted that the Commission did put a lot of effort into it.

Calvin agreed and noted that at his first few meetings as a Commissioner, there were community leaders at the meetings, scheduled on the agenda.

Jennifer Bevan-Dangel noted that she remembered the community interaction was driving the Commission away from its mission and the project. She said that making maps and identifying communities wouldn’t qualify as a role of the Commission.

Lisa noted that Jennifer and Calvin started attending when the Commission was looking into the Environmental Benefits Districts and members from each EBD had been invited to speak at the meetings.  Also, there is currently a community member vacancy. Dick, not able to attend today, holds one community seat. Lisa commented that the vacancy needs to be filled.

Andy commented that community involvement should be a part of what the Commission addresses, especially when communities seek guidance. He noted that it seems worth exploring and that the Commission should follow up with the HEZ legislation to identify communities that need support. 

Jennifer Peterson noted that it would be helpful to work with Dr. Wilson at the UMD School of Public Health and can inform the Commission on data and metrics.

Lisa commented that this is why expanding the network is important and building relationships is more of a priority than action items. Building relationships is the action item, rather than trying to fix problems the Commission doesn’t have the capacity to address.

Rebecca commented that if there is a project the Commission cannot do but wants to see happen, expanding their network can inform others. Owning data would also give the Commission’s comments more teeth, especially when targeting portions of legislation based on a data sheet.

Andy brought up an idea about working with universities to identify where their waste is sent and make partnerships so there is financial incentive to reduce waste and mitigate impacts for receiving communities.

The Commission breaks for lunch.
Brainstorming: Ideas for Action Items:

Lisa explained how this part of the day was organized. There were five topics for brainstorming: Guiding Local Governments, Guiding Agencies, Coordinating with CEHPAC, Expanding the Network, and Legislative Involvement. There was a notepad for each topic and the Commissioners went around to each notepad and wrote down ideas. 

Karen asked if this process worked last year. 

Lisa replied yes, most of the ideas for the work this past year came from the retreat.

Arabia asked about the SMART forms.

Lisa replied that those would be completed after the brainstorming session. She noted it is important to think about the Commission’s goals and what the Commission has been working on, and decide what is most important.

Cliff Mitchell asked if the Commission has discussed whether agencies are making significant strides. He noted that MDE is because of initiatives by the EPA and the administration, but in other agencies engagement may be more difficult. However, engagement in other agencies could have a greater yield. He asked whether the Commission should continue focusing on agencies that are making strides in EJ or focus on agencies that have had less progress.

Karen commented that the Commission should assess if MDE has made strides and how, and then determine if those methods are applicable to other agencies.

Cliff commented that it is clear MDE has made strides and those strides haven’t had anything to do with funding. He clarified that he is asking whether or not the Commission has a strategy for where its efforts will do the most good.

Robin commented that this is where the Commission was headed last year with Title VI. She noted that DOT has a least three different proposals dealing with Title VI and EJ.

Lisa commented that this is the same vein as building on the Commission’s successes and relationships.

Cliff commented that he is not coming down on either side, but it may be more useful to help agencies that have less EJ incorporation. 

Discussion: Priority Setting & Updating the Problem/Solution Statement: Moving Toward a More Environmentally Just Maryland:

See attached document for list of brainstorming ideas.

Cliff noted that the Commission has talked a lot about decisions made at the level of local government, but the Commission does not have a process for communicating with local governments. He suggested identifying a region or community and having a sustained engagement. He noted that the Eastern Shore would be a good place for this because so much of the decision making there is local. The Commission could engage local communities there as a pilot or demonstration. Cliff noted that it has been difficult trying to break through at the agency level and that the Commission discusses zoning and decision making, which is at the local level. 

Caroline noted that Cliff’s suggestion reminds her of federal programs that are going directly to the locals. 

Karen commented that Maryland has something similar connecting the state with locals. For example, circuit riders address issues multiple communities have in common. She suggested outreach to the community through resources that do not cost money.

Lisa noted that it may be helpful to look at the Commission’s charge during the discussion. For example, making recommendations has been one of the things the Commission has been most successful with this year and it’s a main part of the charge. 

Jennifer Peterson suggested identifying communities in need, which is within the Commission’s charge and then the Commission can assess whether or not it’s within the charge to provide additional resources.

Delora suggested keeping track of the Commission’s recommendations and whether or not they’re implemented and why. She also suggested facilitating a collaborative relationship with the Governor’s Office. 

Lisa suggested rather than the Commission taking on the burden of Cliff’s idea, the Commission could give the state and local governments recommendations for implementing the plan. Lisa noted she has a rough idea of how to do outreach to local governments, but support is needed. Working on outreach with Arabia could be more efficient.

Legislative Involvement:

Scot suggested that the legislative members of the Commissioner could be legislative champions for EJ.

Delora noted that it would be helpful to give EJ legislative champions a path.

Scot and Delora also suggested working with Delegate Mary Washington on EJ legislation.

Jennifer Peterson commented that the Commission gets update on bills, but there doesn’t seem to be enough time to submit comments.

Lisa noted that getting feedback on legislation is difficult sometimes due to quick turnaround times and not worth the effort if there’s not enough feedback.

Jennifer Bevan-Dangel suggested sitting down with the environmental leadership before December and look for EJ opportunities, then choose three things to focus on.

Delora noted that these meetings would better for the Commission in its role than testifying on bills. She suggested presenting to the Black Caucus during their November meeting and that the Commission provides similar groups educational tools, so they can learn how EJ affects their initiatives.

Lisa commented that this should happen sooner rather than later; especially since “justice” is included in their title this year.

Scot noted that the Commission exists by statute because of the Black Caucus, and meeting with them could remind the representatives of their role in the Commission’s continuing existence. Scot suggested that members of the Commission take a leadership role in issues they want to see addressed. He asked if there is a mechanism by which the Commission could get around the issues with the Departments and get the breadth of EJ out there.

Delora thought this could be done. The Commission has to be careful concerning positions and it may not be feasible for the Commission to give testimony, but going to a legislator and pointing out EJ issues could make legislators view the Commission as a resource.

Jennifer Peterson commented that the Commission doesn’t need to take positions to be useful and looking at EJ issues in legislation could be useful. 

Scot asked if a workgroup could be formed to work on this.

There was general consensus for the idea.

Guiding Agencies  
Andy commented on the suggestion to review existing laws and policies. He noted that at one point a Senator asked the Commission to help craft EJ legislation. The Commission never took a position and only provided information, but the bill ran into the problem of which communities would be applicable and then the Senator was not re-elected. The value in that was that there was an interested legislator, but the problem was the administration did not support the legislation, and so it didn’t have the full force of the Commission. He asked how the Commission can raise these issues without challenging the agencies. He suggested talking to legislators and providing information without taking a position. For example, there is now law concerning aggregate impacts, which would really benefit communities.

Delora mentioned that this was a suggestion at last year’s retreat and commented that there is no specific EJ law. She suggested looking back at last year’s minutes. Delora also mentioned a website the Governor created after session to identify issues and asked what happened with that website.

Lisa thought that they were still taking suggestions.

Delora mentions that right after session last year, the governor’s office created that website for reviewing different ideas.

Jennifer Bevan-Dangel mentioned the MDP FastTrack.

Arabia thought they were working with the Montgomery County realtors and the program is streamlining and working with local governments to come up with a timeline, but there’s not a consensus on what’s going to happen.

Jennifer Peterson asked Delora if she was suggesting the agencies review their own laws and polices on how they address EJ.

Delora clarified she was just expanding on one of the brainstorming suggestions. She commented that the Commission’s job would be to identify which policies are needed and what can be improved. She noted that the website is very informal 

Lisa clarified that this was the legislative reform effort, which is different from FastTrack. 

Delora noted that it could be found on the Governor’s website.

Arabia asked how agencies would be asked to do this from an EJ perspective; what criteria would be used?

Delora noted that it probably wouldn’t be called “Environmental Justice” because it’s different for each agency. More likely, it would include something like environmental impact on communities, regulations on dumping or pollution, particularly in areas with certain socioeconomic factors.

Arabia commented that when the Commission was looking at PlanMaryland, there was a lot of feedback. EJ language was initially incorporated but after it was vetted, the references were removed. She was told it was up to the agencies. She mentioned that she is talking to the Department Secretary and Deputy Secretary about the environmental assessment form and incorporating EJ. She said if the Commission can really push and support this, she can begin to schedule meetings with locals and with agencies. 

Robin mentioned that Maryland does not have an EJ regulation and other states have EJ and Title VI regulations. 

Coordinating with CEHPAC:
Lisa suggested appointing one person from the Commission and one person from CEHPAC to attend the meetings of the other group. 

Scot commented that he thought Vernice Miller-Travis was attending the meetings.

Lisa replied that she was not aware of this and asked Nancy Servatius if she would be willing and able.

Nancy commented that she already attends the meetings and could fill that role.

Lisa suggested she look for issues in which CEHPAC and the Commission are like-minded or there is an overlap in interest.
Guiding Local Governments:

Lisa commented that something MDE has wanted to do is outreach through MACo and the agencies should work on that to relieve the burden on the Commission.

Nancy asked if the Commission ever considered doing a booth or presentation to MACo.

Lisa wasn’t sure if the Commission was at that point yet, but noted that MACo is open to it. Lisa commented that she would need help if she were to do it through MDE.

Andy commented that he would talk to someone about how the leaders of MACo can reach out and interact with the Commission in a way in which the organization doesn’t feel like the state is telling them what to do.

Jennifer Bevan-Dangel suggested first starting the discussion and coordinating.

Robin commented that she hasn’t gotten Title VI off the ground yet, but she will have a new employee soon, which will give her more time to work on it. 

Expanding the Network:
Scot noted that academic outreach to UMD can give the Commission data. He commented that the Commission should figure out the partnership better and how to make the best use of both the Commission and the university.

Rebecca suggested meeting with Dr. Wilson and his team around the time the Commission is creating the legislative agenda ask what he has that will help. She noted that it is important to establish the relationship in a more formal way, similar to how the Commission approaches legislators, so Dr. Wilson knows when he will meet with the Commission and can prepare material. 

Karen commented that it is important to think more broadly about the Commission’s relationships with other universities throughout the state. The Commission has the resources and if students are involved, the Commission won’t have to work as hard to get Commissioners. 

Rebecca agreed, stating the Commission should capitalize on academic requirements and tap into that resource. 

Lisa suggested relationship building as a theme for the year.

Rebecca suggested coming up with concrete ideas for student projects. 

Delora mentioned the UMD Law and Perdue issue, noting that the Commission should be careful about this.

Rebecca agreed and said having a list of suggestions could be useful, and reaching out to other schools and programs, such as public policy.

Andy suggested asking the Congressional Black Caucus about advocates for communities of color that the Commission could reach out to.

Jennifer Bevan-Dangel noted that this is why she thought of reaching out to faith-based umbrella groups.

Lisa summarized that the theme of relationship building would be with business, planning/county, legislators, the academic community, community building, CEHPAC and Title VI.

Jennifer Bevan-Dangel commented that last year the Commission identified what it wanted to get done and the capacity limitations and this year can work on the relationships to get them done.

SMART Forms:
Lisa then coordinated who would be responsible for the SMART forms and leadership of each topic. Cliff and Nancy are working on CEHPAC; Karen, Scot and Rebecca will work on academic outreach; and Lisa, Jennifer Bevan-Dangel, Jennifer Peterson and Delora will work on legislation.

Rebecca asked if the Commission could plan an e-meeting for the 28th, when the Commission would have met in August. 

An e-meeting on the 28th was agreed upon. Lisa asked everyone to turn in the SMART forms by Friday, August 24 and she will send them out in the weekly email.

Other News, Closing Thoughts & Comments:

Jennifer Peterson discussed her group’s work with Lisa and Deputy Secretary Kathy Kinsey at MDE on a white paper ton authority to address EJ considerations. They are in preliminary talks with Dr. Wilson to propose solutions and ways to implement an analysis of cumulative impacts in permitting decisions. This is difficult because there is no model that takes these considerations into account. She noted that they are in the beginning stages of drafting the white paper, and she would like to share it with the Commission and get feedback.

Robin noted that NEJAC is meeting today and would probably discuss that.

Cliff commented that it would be interesting to get an inventory of projects looking at health impacts as a part of the permitting process. He noted there is at least one such project that UMD is doing in Prince George’s County looking at new hospitals and health planning. He also noted that Montgomery County is dealing with the Costco gasoline station. He commented that MDE does not look at how health assessments can help facilitate community engagement and local decision making, and this could be helpful.

Andy asked Cliff if he thought the HEZ legislation is going to be a part of a continuing health development. 

Cliff noted that HEZ is the latest example of how health plays a role in the decision making process.

Scot mentioned that DOT approved $40 million to rebuild the Kirk Avenue bus depot. He commented that the community did not want the bus depot to leave, just a better facility in the community.

Andy noted that it might be good to have Glen come in to talk about the victory.

Robin noted that not everyone in the community views it as a victory; some people did not want the bus depot there at all.

Scot commented that he is working with the Sustainable Communities region, and there’s a request for proposals for demonstration projects. He noted the Commission might want to pay attention to the beginning of the engagement process around Sustainable Communities. The goal of the SEI workgroup is to measure that at least 1% of the region, or 26,000 people, have been touched by the engagement process. He commented that it is a lot to do in three years and he will keep the Commission updated. He also noted that the staff is starting to think about incorporating EJ. He thanked the Commissioners for attending and thanked Lisa for her work on the retreat.

Adjourn

The next CEJSC meeting is scheduled for [insert Date and Time] at [insert location].
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